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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

DECEMBER 11, 2018
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Joni Kitson, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Len Gilman; Joyce Heck; Virginia Drew, Selectmen’s Representative; David Fiorentino; Mary Frambach; Penny Graham 
Not in Attendance: Ralph Weeks; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative; Tony Soltani
Other Attendees: Robert Paine; Al Boush; Celeste Decker; Nancy Wheeler; Jay Hickey; Gordon Ellis; Dawn Blackwell
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Library

Bob Paine noted programs that the Library sponsors and its use by town residences.  He discussed that it is being used as a community center.

As Dave had asked about the cost of books last year.  Bob discussed the costs and also that more people are reading books rather than reading e-books.  Bob noted that the programs provided by the Library are being expanded as much as possible.

Bob noted other groups that use the Library.  Virginia noted that the teens return as they began coming to the Library as young children.
Bob reviewed the budget noting that they increased the expense for books.  

There is a $1,000.00 increase in Building Maintenance due to costs and items that have been replaced or repaired, i.e. doors, electrical costs, keeping up the carpets, toilets, etc.  Bob noted that there is an excellent relationship between the Board of Selectmen and the Library Trustees.  He noted the Road Agent is also helpful.

Dave asked how much the maintenance line went over, Bob indicated $7,000.00 to $20,000.00.  Len asked about the doors that were replaced.  Bob noted that the frames were rotting.

Len asked if there was a way to do something for flooring rather than carpeting to have less maintenance and still be effective.  Bob noted it was something to be looked into.  Bob noted that they will be close on the other lines, cleaning, electricity, water, telephone.  
Bob noted that the employees were given a 35 cent per hour increase in wages.  It is about a 2.2% increase for everyone.   Bob noted that they tried to make it even for everyone.

They did not increase any program costs.  The Friends of the Library also help with costs of programs.

Dave requested a breakdown of the items under other.  Bob reviewed the amounts remaining on the lines.  He noted that they do not have all the costs for some of the items.

Penny confirmed that the Library receives funds from the town quarterly.  Bob

agreed and noted if there are funds remaining, they are returned to the town.  If they overspend, they have to find the funds to cover the costs.
Virginia asked if part-time employees get paid if they do not come in.  Bob noted that they do have some sick time.

Penny confirmed that the Library pays for the shoveling of the sidewalks with the town plowing the parking lot.

Len noted that there are people from other towns that use the computers, etc.  Virginia noted that they pay for the use of the Library.  It was discussed that the revenue does not show.  It is about $500 to $600 a year.  Joni asked where the money goes to, Bob thought it goes into the non-lapsing fund.  Len asked the amount in the non-lapsing fund, Bob will find out.

Penny asked if the money that is earned by the Friends of Library goes into this fund.  Virginia noted that they are a 501(3) c with their funds being separate.  

The building is 12 years old and will need to be re-roofed in the next 2 to 3 years.  They are working with the Selectmen regarding replacing the roof.
Zoning Compliance Officer
Jay noted that he had requested an assistant (50 Hours for the year).  He noted there is a developer still constructing residences.  There have been 125 permits this year, vs. about 80 last year.  Residents are putting on additions, porches, barns and some new houses.  Jay discussed Dave Smith, the Selectmen and Road Agent are working on allowing residences being occupied on a gravel road.

Jay noted other commercial structures being constructed.  Various sites were discussed.  Jay noted that Kingstowne is being sold with the residents wanting to purchase it.  He noted that Glen Horner and he met with a firm assisting with information for the sale.
Town Clerk/Tax Collector
Dawn noted that 96% of the first issue of the taxes have been paid with 90% paid for the second issue.

Dawn reviewed her budget.  She wants to purchase a new cabinet for the storage of license plates.  The cost is $350.00.  She is also looking for an ergonomic keyboard.  

Dawn noted that the State is no longer providing printers or repairing them.  Len asked if they have a cost for new printers, Dawn noted that that the State has not provided the specifications, etc.  Dawn noted she should have money for a printer in the budget if required.

Dawn noted the postage costs have increased as people are not licensing dogs.  Mileage for conferences is increased as she used to share costs with clerk that has retired.

The Tax Collector computer support costs are increased; however, it is an estimate as she has not received the new contract.   Other items are similar to last year.
Highway Department
Marylou noted that the Road Agent asked to return.  Gordon noted he would like to add money to his part-time line.  He noted he has found someone who is willing to work and is able to provide the assistant needed.  The cost would be an additional $20,000.00 with $10,000.00 coming from the Highway and Street Maintenance line and $10,000.00 from the Paving line.
Gary asked how that was going to benefit the town.  Gordon noted with the work to be completed.  

Gordon indicated the employee would be working 30 hours a week.  Gary asked about benefits – Gordon indicated they would not receive benefits.  

Len confirmed the total cost would be $24,000.00 including all associated payroll costs with the rate being $18.00/hour.  Joni asked if he would be running the town grader.  Gordon noted sometimes or his other employee would do it.  Joni asked about the cost listed previously for grading.  Gordon noted it would be gravel and other items that are included in grading.  Gary noted that he now spreads dirt with the snowplow.  Gary noted the T2 classes never taught them to grade with a snowplow.
Dave noted that the material on the road gets ground up and you have to replace the gravel.

Virginia discussed increases in FICA and Social Security and Medicare.  Joni confirmed that the total costs would be 24,306.  She asked how many hours total that would give the town.  Len noted that it would be more than $18.00 an hour.  1,200 hours would be included at 18.00/hour.  Gordon noted it would be under 25 hours a week.  Gordon noted the employee would not be working every week.  Joni asked if he would be plowing snow, Gordon said no.

Len discussed that Gordon is looking at changing the budget and feels this should have been done when he presented the budget to the Selectmen.  He thinks its time that Gordon as Road Agent puts a plan together.  At this point he does not want to make a decision without a plan.  He noted it is all about planning.   

Virginia noted it should have come before the Board of Selectmen prior to the budget being completed.  Gordon noted that this just happened when his full-time employee went out on sick leave.  Virginia noted that the part-time person started August 24th before Gordon prepared his budget.  Gordon indicated that it did not pop into his head at that time.
Mary noted when Gordon requested this from the Budget Committee, they sent him to the Selectmen.  The Selectmen noted it was in the Budget Committee’s hands.  Joni noted they felt it should have been presented to the Selectmen at their budget time.

Joyce asked if there was enough equipment for everyone to do something with.  Gordon indicated there is just enough equipment for everyone to use.

Len noted that he can see both sides.  He thinks that it is more than Gordon, that the town needs a plan.  Len noted that people have asked what they are buying for a truck, Len noted he did not know.  He indicated that Gordon should have figures, specifications, etc. for the truck.

Marylou noted that until the warrant article comes out it is not something to discuss.

Penny asked if it would make any difference taking the money from the other lines.  Gordon noted it would.  Gordon indicated the town is about 30 years behind on paving.  He noted that there were roads that developers did not finish the job and now the tax payers are paying for it.  Penny asked what happened when Gordon returned to the Board of Selectmen, Virginia noted the vote to approve the change was 2 for with 1 against.
Len suggested making a recommendation that the position be put into a warrant article.  Gordon asked Gary his opinion, Gary said he felt if the $20,000.00 would save $60,000.00 then he would think about it.
Minutes of November 29, 2018
The minutes of November 29, 2018 were reviewed and amended.

Dave motioned to approve the minutes of November 29, 2018 as amended, Joyce seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Marylou noted items she did for the school expenses.  She noted the school packet is larger than usual.  
Penny motioned to adjourn, Dave seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 8:08 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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